



# A Difficult Balancing Act: Russia's Role in the Eastern Mediterranean

Paul Stronski

# A Difficult Balancing Act: Russia's Role in the Eastern Mediterranean

Paul Stronski



# This publication was funded by the Russia Strategic Initiative U.S. European Command, Stuttgart Germany

Opinions, arguments, viewpoints, and conclusions expressed in this work do not represent those of RSI, U.S. EUCOM, the Department of Defense, or the U.S. Government.

This publication is cleared for public release.

© 2021 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

Cover photo: OZAN KOSE/AFP via Getty Images

# <sup>+</sup> CONTENTS

| Summary  | 1  |
|--|----|
| Introduction   | 3  |
| The Eastern Mediterranean: Europe's Vulnerable Flank         | 5  |
| Turkey—The Main Focus  | 6  |
| Greece—Much Ado About Nothing?                               | 8  |
| Cyprus—A Money-Laundering Haven Not Fully in Moscow's Pocket | 11 |
| Conclusion   | 14 |
| About the Author   | 16 |
| About the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace         | 17 |
| About the Russia Strategic Initiative                        | 17 |
| Notes  | 19 |

# **Summary**

Russia's assertiveness in the Eastern Mediterranean is part of its broader strategy for undermining the cohesion of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) and the European Union (EU) and thus complicating the Western alliance's ability to operate, plan, and formulate policy. The Kremlin's interests are geared toward enhancing dependencies on Russian gas and financial flows, cultivating governing elites, and stymieing the ability of NATO and, to a lesser extent, the EU to expand. While Moscow's efforts in the region after its 2015 intervention in Syria are often described as a means to reassert Russia's great power status, the Russian leadership more likely sees its actions there as part of a broader standoff with the West that stretches from the Atlantic to the Black Sea and from North Africa to the Arctic.

This is certainly the case in Turkey, Greece, and Cyprus—three of the most vulnerable countries to Russian influence operations in the region due to a mix of relative geographic proximity to Russia, common cultural and historic legacies, and elites that have looked to Moscow and beyond to balance their countries' foreign policies or gain leverage with transatlantic partners. While Europe today is generally thought of as more or less "unified," this region is anything but. Economic turmoil, border and territorial disputes, migration flows, and a growing disenchantment with the EU and the United States have created numerous fissures within and between these three states, transforming them into receptive targets for Russia. They are also highly dependent on Russian hydrocarbons and keen to attract Russian investment and tourists.

Russia uses a narrative of shared cultural and religious heritage, along with existing anti-American or Euroskeptic sentiment to cultivate the region's populations, albeit not always successfully. Yet, its influence operations over the past decade have led to Turkey, Greece, and Cyprus being labeled as weak links in NATO or the EU, especially on key issues of concern to Moscow: expansion of Western political and security organizations, EU sanctions, and the promotion of democracy and good governance. However, while the behavior of some of these countries at times has proved troubling to Washington and Brussels, the Kremlin's engagement there has not led any of them to formally break with their Western partners, although tensions between the latter and Turkey continue to grow. Russia has been skillful and successful in seeking opportunities to engage the region, cultivating rising political, economic, religious, or cultural decisionmakers in all three countries. It now has a clear presence in the Eastern Mediterranean that cannot be ignored. Russia has been able to compartmentalize its differences with Turkey to develop a working, albeit often unhappy, accommodation in Syria and the South Caucasus, even as the two countries operate largely as competitors in Libya and Ukraine. Ankara's purchase of the Russian S-400 missile system exacerbated frictions with Washington, throwing NATO into an internal crisis and leading to Turkey's expulsion the F-35 and Patriot missile programs. For Russia, the sale was not only a symbolic win for its arms industry; it succeeded

in stoking fissures in the Western alliance and complicating its weapons development programs. Nonetheless, while the Russo-Turkish relationship might appear robust, it is neither deep nor wide, and it is largely dependent on the two countries' authoritarian leaders.

Russia's engagement with Greece has been less successful. Once described as Moscow's Trojan horse in Europe,¹ Athens pivoted back sharply toward its European and NATO partners after the 2018 exposure of Russian attempts to interfere in Greek politics and to upend its rapprochement with North Macedonia. Despite its promises of financial assistance, Moscow lacks the economic clout to help address Greece's decade-long financial crisis. President Vladimir Putin's successful cultivation of his Turkish counterpart also unnerves many Greeks. Greece is a clear case of Russian overreach, but Moscow still has tools—hydrocarbons and cultural links—that it can use in the country should future opportunities arise.

Like Greece, Cyprus remains wary of Russia's enhanced security relationship with Turkey, which has opened the door to greater military cooperation with the United States, France, and other Western allies. Nicosia hoped that Moscow could come to the rescue during its 2012–2013 banking crisis, but the latter lacked the financial clout to do so and was not a viable alternative to a harsh EU bailout. As an offshore financial center, Cyprus is dependent on Russian financial flows, not all of them legal, to help prop up its economy, giving Moscow leverage that has paved the way for limited security cooperation, particularly in the form of naval port calls. Russia has increased its cultural outreach to the country, but much of this is geared toward the growing Russian-speaking expatriate community.

In sum, Russia's capabilities in the Eastern Mediterranean are modest, based largely on symbolic diplomacy, energy, financial promises, and the ability to cultivate elites, some of which are quite eager to engage with Moscow for personal or political gain. That approach, however, does not resonate widely beyond the narrow Russia-friendly constituencies in each country. Furthermore, there is not much ballast to these relationships, all of which have proven to be volatile, as the 2015 freeze in Russo-Turkish relations over Turkey's downing of a Russian fighter or the post-2018 plummet in Greek-Russian relations illustrate.

But, if Russia's main goals are to stoke fissures within the West, to shore up vulnerabilities to NATO on its southern flank, and to be seen as a regional player, it has had success, especially considering its limited economic potential and the challenges it faces in balancing the competing interest of Turkey, Greece, and Cyprus. Russia also wants a seat at the table as a mediator in regional disputes, but that is mainly to preserve its own interests rather than to bring sustainable solutions. Moscow in fact is far more likely to take advantage of those challenges for economic or geopolitical gain than to try to remedy them.

To manage Russia's assertiveness in the Eastern Mediterranean, NATO and the EU should shift away from trying to combat every instance of Russian activity there, not all of which is malign. Instead, they should work to enhance local resilience and to stabilize countries in the wider Mediterranean such as Lebanon, Libya, and Syria. They should also help Turkey, Greece, and Cyprus address their economic, governance, political, and security challenges.

#### Introduction

Russia has enhanced its presence in the Mediterranean since its 2015 Syria intervention in a clear demonstration it once again can operate outside its immediate neighborhood. Moscow is intent on creating security dependencies in the region, cultivating governing elites, seeking economic opportunities, and trying to undermine the cohesion of the West. While its gambits in Syria and Libya are often described as vehicles through which it tries to assert its global status, Russia sees the region more as a key flank in its standoff with the West and a place where it can complicate NATO operations, planning, and decisionmaking. However, Russian influence in the Mediterranean is not new. Moscow has long had clout in the region, playing to common cultural, economic, or historic ties, or promoting leftist, nationalist, and anti-colonial agendas in places like Algeria, Egypt, Greece, Italy, Libya, Spain, and Syria. Its activities in the region today are essentially a return of the Soviet Union's approach to the region minus the ideological component.

This paper is the second in a series that examines Russia's approach to the Mediterranean. It focuses on Turkey, Greece, and Cyprus in the eastern part of the region, whose importance to Russia stems from a mix of their relative geographic proximity, their strategic location, and their long histories of complicated relations with Moscow. They also share complex histories with each other, while the recent discovery of gas reserves in the region has compounded existing disputes. This situation makes them high-opportunity targets for Russia, which has offered itself as a mediator in their disputes.

Russia has numerous reasons to cultivate these states. First, it sees them as potential avenues through which it can try to influence European policymaking, particularly on sanctions, NATO expansion, and democracy promotion. This is particularly true as Greece and Cyprus are EU member states, and Greece and Turkey are NATO allies. Russia sees the Eastern Mediterranean as a relatively easy place to exacerbate fissures and stymie consensus within the West. Second, Turkey, Greece, and Cyprus are less developed economically than other parts of Europe. Each has in recent years experienced economic turmoil that provided Moscow with opportunities to cultivate politicians, gain financial leverage, and pursue economic opportunities, particularly in the energy sector. Third, these countries have looked to Russia as economic and occasionally political partners amid regional tensions and periods of strain with their traditional allies in Europe. Finally, the Kremlin wants a seat at the table in regional discussions, in the style of the nineteenth century Concert of Europe, to make sure that Russian interests are preserved. Given the tensions between these states, the Eastern Mediterranean is a relatively easy place to try to achieve that.

# The Eastern Mediterranean: Europe's Vulnerable Flank

One of Russia's long-standing goals, dating back to the Cold War, has been to keep Europe and the transatlantic alliance divided. In the Eastern Mediterranean, it finds a region split by ethnic, historic, and territorial disputes. Russia also finds receptive audiences in Turkey, Greece, and Cyprus for its newfound advocacy of traditional values among conservative Orthodox and pious Muslim populations. Finally, Moscow is keen to stop the full integration of all the neighboring countries of Southeastern Europe with both NATO and the EU. In essence, Russia sees its engagement with the three countries as a key flank in its standoff with NATO.

The Kremlin's efforts to assert influence in these three countries are based on the Soviet playbook. The Soviet Union tried to stoke problems in the region to undermine NATO cohesion. It supported the Communist Party and radical left in Greece.<sup>2</sup> It sent weapons to newly independent Cyprus in the 1960s to try to build a security dependency, to keep the country nonaligned, and to foster strains in intra-NATO relations.<sup>3</sup> After the Turkish occupation of Northern Cyprus, the Soviet Union initially showed support for the Greek Cypriot cause, although the growth of economic ties with Ankara in the 1980s shifted Moscow to a more balanced approach. Russia's relations with Turkey have been volatile for centuries, and the country was firmly rooted in the Western alliance during the Cold War. While the Soviet Union and Turkey had developed a balanced trading relationship by the 1980s,<sup>4</sup> Moscow had more limited success in cultivating the country on the cultural, political, and security fronts.

Russia has enhanced its leverage over Turkey through economic and geopolitical means, namely gas sales and its military activities in Syria. President Vladimir Putin actively cultivates President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan's skepticism of the West, which helped facilitate the sale and delivery of the Russian S-400 missile system to Turkey. This provoked a crisis in U.S.-Turkish relations and resulted in Turkey's expulsion from the F-35 fighter and Patriot missile programs. In Greece, Russia has employed cultural and religious affinities, tried to take advantage of the country's economic problems, and bolstered Russia-friendly politicians. In Cyprus, it has tried to chip away at the EU through corruption and illicit financial flows while continuing to engage on the security front. Yet, Moscow continues to struggle to balance the Northern Cyprus question; its new security ties with Turkey have raised concern in both Athens and Nicosia, pushing the former much closer to Washington and the latter to hedge by seeking greater cooperation with several NATO partners. Nonetheless, Russia's engagement with all three countries has stoked questions about their respective political trajectories, undermined cohesion in the transatlantic community, and complicated NATO operations and planning in the Eastern Mediterranean.

# Turkey—The Main Focus

Turkey today is the essential partner for Russia in the Eastern Mediterranean, although their relationship is volatile and lacks strategic depth. Turkey's importance is based on a geographic location that makes it into a vital transit country for Russian hydrocarbons. For centuries, Turkey was a potential chokehold on Russia's access to the Mediterranean and its ability to move exports out of the Black Sea. Today, pipelines via Turkey allow Russia gas deliveries to Southeastern Europe to skirt Ukraine. Yet, Turkey complicates Russia's ability to maintain a buffer zone and its strategic position in Eurasia. That is because Turkey, as a NATO member, helps extend the Alliance's role in the Black Sea. Turkic populations in Central Asia and the Caucasus also look toward Ankara, which is keen to promote its Turkic Council and regional connectivity projects in the region.

The Blue Stream and Turkstream gas pipelines have created energy dependencies between the two countries that have helped stabilize ties, including after the Turkish military downed a Russian fighter jet in 2015. That incident led to a nine-month downward spiral in relations with Russia banning produce imports from Turkey and curtailing tourist travel to the country, a key revenue source for Ankara.<sup>5</sup> Yet, the energy relationship remained largely unscathed, given its importance to Russian energy companies, all of which are close to the Putin regime, and to Moscow's aspirations to expand its gas market share in Southern Europe. Nonetheless, Russia may not have a permanent lock on the Turkish energy industry. Turkey's imports of Russian pipeline gas are falling,<sup>6</sup> a trend that will likely continue as Ankara looks more toward liquefied natural gas (LNG), solar, wind, and other renewables.<sup>7</sup> The country now imports LNG from the United States, Qatar, Algeria, Nigeria, and other countries—a development that could reduce Gazprom's leverage in price negotiations.<sup>8</sup>

Although shifting markets likely will lessen Turkey's dependence on Russian gas, it is becoming more dependent on the Russian state nuclear energy company Rosatom, which is building the Akkuyu nuclear power plant in the country under a high-profile 2010 agreement. The first unit of the four-unit facility will open in 2023 to mark the Turkish republic's hundredth anniversary, a highly symbolic gesture highlighting the historic rapprochement between the two traditional rivals. However, Rosatom will own, operate, and supply the facility, giving it a long-term and monopolistic presence in the Turkish nuclear energy sector.<sup>9</sup>

#### The Putin-Erdoğan Rapport

Putin sees a like-minded counterpart in Erdoğan. Their affection seems unlikely given Putin's communist past and opportunistic embrace of Orthodox Christianity and Erdoğan's deep belief in a conservative brand of Islam. They share a resentment of the West's power in global affairs, though. Russia's grievances are well documented, but Turkey has been a NATO member for years and was once on track to join the EU. However, Ankara's EU candidacy is in limbo, the result of expansion

fatigue in Brussels, domestic democratic decline, European concerns about admitting a large and poor Muslim state, and Turkish citizens' disenchantment with the EU.

Turkey's alienation from the EU coincided with a similar process with the United States. Erdoğan resents U.S. criticism of his human rights record and Washington's perceived failure to provide adequate support to Turkey in Syria, where it alone among NATO allies faces direct spillover, including from potential attacks by Kurdish radicals and increased migration flows. The 2016 failed coup against Erdoğan, which the government claims had been inspired from abroad, further dampened relations. The U.S. refusal to extradite the exiled Turkish cleric Fetullah Gülen is a particular point of tension.

These frictions between Turkey and its traditional Western partners have made it more receptive to Moscow's overtures. Russia's military presence in Syria makes it an essential interlocutor, particularly given Turkish concerns about U.S. support to Syrian Kurds and the challenging security situation in and around northern Syria where Turkish forces are deployed. Eager to highlight narratives of Western-sponsored regime change, the Kremlin quickly backed Erdoğan's claim of an externally sponsored coup. It remained silent as Turkey purged the military and government, which led to a weakening of pro-Western sentiment in senior ranks. The two countries are aligned on the primacy of state sovereignty, pushing back against any perception of Western interference in their domestic affairs. Anti-Western grievance today binds Russia and Turkey, but primarily at the leadership level. Beyond this, there is little they share when it comes to values or culture. Furthermore, Moscow's primary focus is cultivating Turkish elites and decisionmakers, as opposed to broader institutional or people-to-people engagement. The two countries' relationship looks stronger than ever, but it does not appear deep or well institutionalized. There remain plenty of Turkish civil servants who prefer to see their country's future tied to the West. Furthermore, the Turkish people generally do not look toward Moscow as a cultural or religious partner. The deeply conservative base that supports Erdoğan resents Russia's past military targeting of Muslims in the North Caucasus and carpet bombing of Sunni civilians in Syria. Roughly 55 percent of respondents said they viewed Russia as a threat in 2017 and 2019 polls.<sup>10</sup>

#### A Tool to Unnerve NATO

The budding relationship with Russia has helped Erdoğan rebalance Turkey's foreign policy in a way that unnerves its allies. Moscow's sale of the S-400 missile system is the clearest example of its efforts to grow security and economic relations with Ankara. It highlights Russia's ability to take advantage of and exacerbate internal frictions in the West, having led to U.S. sanctions on Turkish officials in late 2020. U.S. President Joe Biden's administration appears willing to offer Turkey alternatives to break the current impasse. In June 2021, Ankara responded by announcing all Russian technicians working on the system would be sent home, perhaps a first step in reaching some sort of accommodation with Washington. 12

Russia and Turkey remain on opposite sides of several regional conflicts, and their engagement often is a means to deconflict. In the words of Dimitar Bechev, their relationship is neither a partnership nor an alliance but a form of "strategic rivalry." They bracket off their differences and cooperate in areas of mutual need. For example, Turkey backed Azerbaijan and Russia supported Armenia while trying to balance between both sides in last year's Nagorno-Karabakh war. They avoided any direct confrontation, but Moscow saw the efficacy of Turkish drones that Azerbaijan used to defeat Armenia, and it now must deal with a small Turkish military presence in the South Caucasus. Russia and Turkey find themselves on opposite sides of the Ukraine conflict too. Ankara refuses to recognize Russia's annexation of Crimea, advocates for the rights of Crimean Tatars, and provides diplomatic and military support to Ukraine, as seen in Erdoğan's high-profile meeting with Ukraine's president in Istanbul in April and the sale of Turkish drones for use in eastern Ukraine against Russia's proxies. Ankara and Kyiv held Black Sea naval exercises in 2021.<sup>14</sup>

In Libya, Russia has lost the initiative in large part as a result of Turkey's military support to the Tripoli-based Government of National Accord. Turkish-backed deployments of armed drones and Syrian mercenaries in late 2019 helped turn back a military offensive by the Libyan National Army, which has long enjoyed support from Russia, the United Arab Emirates, Egypt, and France.<sup>15</sup> The overt nature of the Turkish intervention suggested that Erdoğan was not afraid to contest Russian efforts directly in a region that is arguably of secondary importance to both countries. The fact that Putin-Erdoğan relationship remained intact despite the losses inflicted on Russian-backed proxies is also notable.

In Syria, the two countries now accommodate each other, although their interests collide. Moscow's long-term goal has been to preserve the regime, while Ankara shifted its aim from ousting Bashar al-Assad to weakening Kurdish control in northern Syria. Through bilateral and multilateral cooperation, Turkey received Russia's green light to conduct military operations in Kurdish-controlled areas to create buffer zones to prevent spillover into the country. The two sides continue to have different objectives and have occasionally clashed, including in February 2020 when Russian and Syrian forces targeted Turkish troops in Idlib. The situation remains volatile with Russia not fully in control of the Assad regime and Turkey struggling to safeguard border regions in the north. Syria is a place where compartmentalization broke down in 2015 and 2020. Maintaining it could prove challenging again in the future.

# Greece-Much Ado About Nothing?

Greece's attractiveness to Russia arises from its geographic location, historic relations, religious ties, and a traditionally strong leftist movement. Lingering anti-U.S. sentiment, which dates back to

Washington's support to the anti-communist junta that ruled Greece from 1967 to 1974, has loomed over Greek-U.S. relations ever since with Moscow eager to play on those resentments. Athens and Moscow developed positive ties in the late 1990s, an overall high point in European-Russian cooperation. Gazprom sent gas to Greece for the first time in 1996, signing long-term supply contracts. Hehens and Moscow tried developing pipelines across the Black Sea that bypassed Turkey, a chokehold for Russia and rival for Greece. The Burgas-Alexandroupolis oil pipeline was to transport Russian oil from the Bulgarian Black Sea coast to the Aegean, but this project floundered when Bulgaria pulled out in 2011. The South Stream gas pipeline project was to cross Bulgaria into Greece, but violated the EU Third Energy Package and was canceled in 2014. Despite their failure, Greece remains an important market for Russian energy exports, which has created a stark trade imbalance. Russia accounts for just about 1 percent of total Greek exports. However, Greece is now hedging, seeking alternative sources of energy from Azerbaijan, Egypt, Iraq, the Levant, and beyond. With the advent of LNG, the discovery of new resources in the Mediterranean, and EU mandates on green energy, Russia will face increased competition.

Russia was eager to expand security ties with Greece, aware of the latter's arms race with Turkey in the 1990s as well as of the imprimatur of a NATO member buying Russian arms.<sup>25</sup> Greece purchased surplus Soviet-era arms, much of it from East Germany at the end of the Cold War.<sup>26</sup> Those acquisitions were followed by the steady delivery of Russian arms between 1998 and 2005.<sup>27</sup> Greece also possesses the S-300 system, initially purchased by Cyprus and transferred to the country in 1998 in a deal to reduce tension between Ankara and Nicosia.<sup>28</sup> It tests that system periodically, usually heightening tensions with Turkey.

Greece agreed to buy 415 Russian BMP-3 infantry combat vehicles in 2009, but it then cancelled the order amid a growing debt crisis and subsequent decline in defense acquisitions.<sup>29</sup> Despite the downturn in EU-Russian relations after the Ukraine crisis, the Russia-friendly Syriza coalition government showed receptivity to continued cooperation, reportedly negotiating the purchase of additional S-300 batteries and maintenance contracts, among other plans. None of those deals materialized.<sup>30</sup>

#### Taking Advantage of Greece's Troubles

In recent years, financial and migration crises destabilized Greece's politics. The economic downturn in Europe after the global financial crisis pushed it to the brink of default in 2010. Over the following years, Greece and the EU negotiated a series of bailouts with harsh austerity measures and mandates to privatize state assets. These proved unpopular, leading to a spike in Euroskepticism that opened doors for Russian financial diplomacy.<sup>31</sup> Athens showed eagerness to engage with Moscow on this front. Greece has also faced the brunt of the European refugee crisis as thousands of migrants sought escape from the Syrian conflict and other parts of the Middle East or North Africa. It is on

the front line of migration flows into Europe, adding strain to its economy, exacerbating domestic discontent, and boosting populist politicians.

After the 2015 elections, a coalition government of the left-of-center Syriza and the far-right Independent Greeks parties played to that anti-EU sentiment, threatening an outright pivot toward Moscow should Brussels and Athens fail to agree on bailout terms.<sup>32</sup> It deployed officials to discuss alternative deals with Russia.<sup>33</sup> Gazprom expressed interest in acquiring Greece's state-controlled natural gas company DEPA that was put forward for privatization.<sup>34</sup> Then prime minister Alexis Tsipras held a referendum in 2015 on whether to accept another bailout or move to leave the eurozone. Over 60 percent voted against the bailout,<sup>35</sup> yet he did not push "Grexit" any further, signing a deal with Brussels instead.<sup>36</sup> Contrary to expectations, Gazprom's bid for DEPA never materialized.<sup>37</sup> As Thanos Dokos, now the country's national security adviser, noted at the time, a pivot to Russia was never really in the cards as Russia was "unwilling and incapable of providing financial assistance to Greece at the necessary scale."<sup>38</sup> Russia's financial constraints allowed it to offer only symbolic, not actual, alternatives.

#### Friendship Until the Prespa Controversy

While Tsipras's courting of Russia likely was a negotiation tactic, Moscow made inroads during his tenure. It continued robust public diplomacy to play up cultural and historic ties, deploying a narrative of Orthodox brotherhood to fortify relationships with politicians, church officials, and civil society. Russian Orthodox Patriarch Kirill was a high-profile interlocutor, visiting in 2013 Greece's Mount Athos, one of Orthodoxy's holiest sites. Putin visited in 2005 and 2015, with clear displays of his efforts to promote Russia as a benefactor of conservative Orthodox values.<sup>39</sup> It is a message that works well with older and conservative Greeks, but has limited traction with younger ones, most of whom are more secular than their parents.

Russian oligarchs and others with ties to extreme Russian nationalism have been accused of reaching out to Greece's far right on the Kremlin's behalf. One notable example is Konstantin Malofeev's interactions with Greek elites, including Panos Kammenos, the head of the Independent Greeks party and defense minister from 2015 to 2019. Malofeev has been linked to the initial efforts to destabilize eastern Ukraine in 2014 and the 2016 Montenegro coup. 40 Ivan Savvidis—an ethnic Greek-Russian oligarch, former Russian Duma member, and purported Kammenos associate 41—spearheaded and helped finance opposition to the 2018 Prespa agreement between Athens and Skopje on the naming of North Macedonia. 42 The dispute stymied for years North Macedonia's NATO membership—which Russia has long wanted to thwart. Efforts to upend the agreement included allegedly bribing Greek Orthodox clergy and government officials, and stoking nationalist fervor against it via social and traditional media controlled by Savvidis. He purportedly also provided support to far-right protesters and soccer hooligans to mount demonstrations, some violent. 43 These



Russian President Vladimir Putin rings a bell during his first visit to the Greek Orthodox monastery of Karies on Mount Athos in 2005. (STF/AFP via Getty Images)

efforts coincided with Russian diplomatic and intelligence initiatives to thwart the deal. 44 Kammenos, a fierce opponent of the agreement, resigned once it became clear the campaign had failed and that Greece and North Macedonia would ratify it.45

Efforts to thwart the Prespa agreement led the Greek government to expel four Russians in July 2018 and to detail the evidence behind these malign Russian influence operations. 46 Greece swiftly pivoted back toward the EU and the United States, leading to intensified military ties with the

latter including the expansion of U.S. military facilities in the country. 47 The budding Turkish-Russian relationship likely also played a part in Athens's reorientation back toward Washington.<sup>48</sup> Greece's Russia-friendly parties have fared poorly since. In the 2019 elections, Syriza lost fifty-nine seats and moved into the opposition, the Independent Greeks did not run at all, and the neo-Nazi Golden Dawn lost all of its seats. In 2020, a court declared Golden Dawn a criminal organization and sentenced the party's founder and several others to prison terms for involvement in hate crimes and other misdeeds. 49 Russia's overreach with the Greek far right led to a downward spiral in relations.

# Cyprus—A Money-Laundering Haven Not Fully in Moscow's Pocket

Russia's influence efforts in Cyprus follow similar patterns to those in Greece, through political ties that date back to Soviet support for the Cypriot communist party, common religious links, and the country's reliance on Russian energy. In a slight twist, Moscow also uses anti-colonial rhetoric against the United Kingdom, which once ruled the island and still operates air bases there. The attractiveness of Cyprus to Moscow is based on its role as an offshore financial center, its nonaligned status, and the possibility it could serve as a logistics center for Russian naval operations.

In the last years of the Cold War, in an effort to slow the arms race in the Eastern Mediterranean, the United States imposed an arms embargo on Cyprus in 1987. This gave Moscow an opening to cultivate closer security and military links in the post-Soviet era. Cyprus has been a consistent buyer of Russian arms since the 1990s. These ties facilitated a 2015 agreement allowing limited port calls

for Russian naval ships, a point of friction with Washington. EU sanctions against Russia, however, have begun to alter that dependency, with a stark decline in weapons agreements and deliveries in recent years. A push by Cyprus to diversify its arms suppliers to include France, Israel, and the United States, which partially lifted its weapons ban in 2020, appears to be a sign that the country is hedging, possibly also out of concern about the Russo-Turkish relationship. It is also receptive to greater security cooperation with NATO. Yet, Cyprus has not acceded to Western pressure to refuse Russian port calls despite the lifting of the weapons ban and promises of greater security ties with the United States.

Cyprus is a playground for Russians—whether wealthy and with more limited means—to park their money in the relative safety of an EU country in a bank account, real estate, or other investments. The country's low tax rate, double-taxation treaty with Russia, lightly regulated banking system, and warm climate have transformed it into a popular destination for Russian money and tourists. The island is a major recipient of Russian foreign direct investment (FDI). In 2019, it received roughly 50 percent of all Russian investment globally, although much of this money likely was funneled through Cyprus to other destinations. Not all of these flows are legitimate; Cyprus is a proven venue for laundering money originating from Eurasia.

Some of the Russian money flowing to Cyprus is capital flight as oligarchs, along with average citizens, seek places to park their money away from the arms of the Russian state. Yet, Cyprus is also a main source of FDI into Russia, and financial flows are circular. Russian corporations and wealthy individuals often expatriate their assets to Cyprus only to repatriate them at a later date.<sup>57</sup> Several other EU states also serve similar functions, including Bulgaria, Greece, and Malta. Offshore banking centers like Cyprus are prime vehicles through which Russia's elites siphon off their country's wealth and protect their money from raids or shakedowns by Russian security services or others.<sup>58</sup> Therefore, while money laundering in Cyprus is a problem for the EU, the financial flows concerned also contribute to the hollowing out of the Russian state. This money may provide Moscow with leverage in Nicosia, but it simultaneously signals Russians' lack of faith in their country.

The Cypriot banking industry had grown dependent on inflows of Russian individual and corporate wealth. At the time of the country's 2012–2013 financial crisis, its banks held \$32 billion in Russian cash, a figure that surpassed the country's annual gross domestic product at the time.<sup>59</sup> That crisis, however, pushed the banking system toward collapse. Russia, which had provided Cyprus with a €2.5 billion five-year loan in 2011, appeared as a possible alternative to a harsh €10 billion EU bailout of the financial system, which the Cypriot parliament initially rejected. The bailout mandated Cypriot banks transfer uninsured depositor savings above €100,000 to creditors, a move that would hit the country's depositors and undermine its status as offshore banking center.<sup>60</sup> As it negotiated with the EU and other international creditors, the Cypriot government turned to Moscow to gain a



A tourist passes a Russian-language billboard advertising luxury property for sale in Limassol, the center of the Russian expatriate community in Cyprus." (Andrew Caballero-Reynolds/Bloomberg via Getty Images)

two-year extension on its 2011 loan.<sup>61</sup> Gazprom then offered an alternative bailout plan in which the Russian company would take control of part of the banking system in return for lucrative gas exploration rights. In the end, these Russian offers came to naught.<sup>62</sup> Cyprus, like Greece, accepted harsh EU bailout terms, which caused wealthy Russian depositors to lose significant amounts of money. The bailout also mandated structural reform to clean up the financial system, which has led to improved transparency and the closure of some Russian bank accounts believed to be involved in money laundering, sanctions evasion, and other illicit activities. 63

Cyprus still remains attractive to wealthy Russians who continue to visit the island and buy property and spend money there. In an attempt to boost its flagging economy, the country created a "golden passport" scheme to provide Cypriot and thus EU citizenship to wealthy foreigners who invested €2 million in real estate. Cyprus is not the only EU country to have offered such a program, but it was one of the few that provided immediate citizenship to investors. Well-connected Russian oligarchs, including those under U.S. sanctions, used the program to gain an EU passport following limited due diligence from Cypriot authorities.<sup>64</sup>

The scheme further boosted the Russian expatriate population in Cyprus, although not all Russians who own property or have citizenship actually reside there. For many it is simply a vacation spot or a potential escape route should they fall foul of the Russian authorities. However, Russian-speaking Cypriots now have their own political party, there is a budding Russian-language media with a Kremlin-friendly outlook, and the country hosts a variety of Russian compatriot organizations and a Russian cultural center. Some of these groups reportedly have financial connections to Moscow, yet they seem to have limited influence thus far in the country. Cyprus's independent media appears eager to investigate questionable connections between Cypriot and Russian entities.<sup>65</sup>

Russia's inroads into Cyprus have not yet led to a formal break by Nicosia from the rest of the EU when it comes to the renewal of sanctions, although Moscow appears eager to continue to chip away at this unity and to use financial levers to do so. Cyprus also has responded to EU and U.S. concerns about money laundering and began to clean up its act. Last October, the government ended the

golden passport scheme after corruption allegations came to light, announcing a review of those who received citizenship under the scheme. At least nine Russians reportedly have had their passports revoked. 66 Yet, keenly aware of the importance of Russian financial flows, Cyprus is hedging between Russia and the West.

#### Conclusion

Russia's efforts to expand its influence in Turkey, Greece, and Cyprus have borne some fruit, helping it project power into Europe and the Middle East. The three countries are major importers of Russian energy, which has created long-term relationships that require engaging Moscow and stabilizing relations. Yet, there is far more that divides Russia from these countries than unites them. Its approach is largely opportunistic, taking advantage of local problems and instability. It wants a seat at any discussion of regional issues, but it is not necessarily able to bring solutions.

Russia is not eager to go head-to-head with NATO or the EU in the Eastern Mediterranean; it instead wants to complicate the West's ability to dominate the region, serve as its sole arbiter, or promote liberal democratic values there. Engagement with Turkey, Greece, and Cyprus has been relatively successful given Moscow's limited financial resources. All three countries have been described as weak links in the West, but Russia has offered them little and their strategic interests diverge. The relationships are tactical, not strategic.

In Greece, where its efforts to sabotage the Prespa agreement led to a crisis in relations, Russia overreached. Greek-Turkish tensions in 2020 likely facilitated the rebalancing by Athens as well. The same seems to be happening in Cyprus, whose security ties with the United States are growing while its purchases of Russian arms have declined. While Russian financial flows keep Nicosia friendly and open to security cooperation, Russian depositors were among the hardest hit in the country's financial crisis. When it comes to regional security, Cyprus officially remains nonaligned, as it did in the Cold War, although it enjoys robust bilateral security relations with Greece and hosts British bases.<sup>67</sup> Russian cultural soft power has had limited success at best. The Russian-cultivated far right collapsed in Greece. Younger Greeks moved away from Russian-friendly far-right and far-left parties in recent national and European parliamentary elections, helping the center-right New Democracy party take power in 2019.<sup>68</sup> Furthermore, while cultivating Orthodox populations has opened doors for Moscow, this has been geared toward a narrow and aging segment of the population. The schism between the Russian Orthodox Church (ROC) and the Ukrainian Orthodox Church (UOC) also complicates this outreach. The Greek Church backed the Constantinople patriarch in recognizing the independence of the UOC, leading to a public spat between the heads of the ROC and the Greek Orthodox

Church in 2019.<sup>69</sup> Despite ROC outreach, the Cypriot Church also recognized the independence of the UOC a year later. It also has been at loggerheads with the ROC over Russian priests using Cypriot churches in the Turkish-occupied parts of the island for Russian-language services. Russia's use of the narrative of Orthodox brotherhood has proven to be remarkably lacking in impact.<sup>70</sup>

Russia has been most successful in engaging Turkey, although that relationship too is transactional and lacks institutional heft. The Kremlin focuses on cultivating Erdoğan, as opposed to the Turkish people who are divided on Russia. The two governments are partners on some issues—pushing back against Western human rights criticism and their growing energy dependency—but rivals on others—Ukraine, the Caucasus, Syria, and North Africa. For the most part they compartmentalize their differences; yet both aspire to be regional hegemons in the same regions. Nonetheless, Russian-Turkish security cooperation has complicated NATO operations, planning, and weapons development.<sup>71</sup>

Turkey's trajectory is the most worrying for the United States. Yet, Ankara can still do some heavy lifting for Washington, as it has done in Syria and Libya. It is also a security and diplomatic partner to Ukraine. It is keen to promoting connectivity and regional cooperation in Central Asia and the Caucasus—all of which complements U.S. policy toward that region. Erdoğan's authoritarian bent makes him a difficult interlocutor for the Biden administration, but Turkey is not Belarus or Uzbekistan. Isolating and ostracizing it will do little to bring it back in the fold, nor will it likely stem its democratic decline. Compartmentalizing the United States' differences with Turkey, as Russia does, and working to find a mutually acceptable and face-saving way out of the S-400 crisis could help reduce Moscow's leverage in the country.

Overall, Russia's capabilities in the Eastern Mediterranean are modest, and based largely on symbolic diplomacy and energy and financial flows. The region's dependence on Russian energy is declining, and the Kremlin has yet to fulfill most of its lofty promises of investment or debt relief, offering mainly symbolic alternatives. Russia's main goal is to stoke fissures and problems in the West, and to be seen as a regional player. It has done this effectively. The Eastern Mediterranean faces numerous economic, political, and security challenges, and Moscow seeks to take advantage of them. Instead of simply pushing back at every instance of Russian assertiveness (not all of which are malign), the United States, the EU, and NATO should focus on addressing some of these challenges.

#### About the Author

**Paul Stronski** is a senior fellow in Carnegie's Russia and Eurasia Program, where his research focuses on the relationship between Russia and neighboring countries in Central Asia and the South Caucasus. Until January 2015, Stronski served as a senior analyst for Russian domestic politics in the U.S. State Department's Bureau of Intelligence and Research. He was director for Russia and Central Asia on the U.S. National Security Council Staff from 2012 to 2014, where he supported the president, the national security adviser, and other senior U.S. officials on the development and coordination of policy toward Russia. Before that, he worked as a State Department analyst on Russia from 2011 to 2012, and on Armenia and Azerbaijan from 2007 to 2010. A former career U.S. foreign service officer, Stronski served in Hong Kong from 2005 to 2007.

# About the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace

The Carnegie Endowment for International Peace is a unique global network of policy research centers in Russia, China, Europe, the Middle East, India, and the United States. Our mission, dating back more than a century, is to advance peace through analysis and development of fresh policy ideas and direct engagement and collaboration with decisionmakers in government, business, and civil society. Working together, our centers bring the inestimable benefit of multiple national viewpoints to bilateral, regional, and global issues.

# About the Russia Strategic Initiative

The Russia Strategic Initiative (RSI) is a U.S. Department of Defense organization that works with structures throughout the U.S. Government and with public and private think tanks around the world to develop a common understanding of Russian decision-making and way of war that supports the Coordinating Authority's integration that leads to integrated planning, assessments, and action recommendations.

### **Notes**

- Alina Polyakova, Markos Kounalakis, Antonis Klapsis, Luigi Sergio Germani, Jacopo Iacoboni, Francisco de Borja Lasheras, and Nicolás de Pedro, "The Kremlin's Trojan Horses 2.0: Russian Influence in Greece, Italy, and Spain," Atlantic Council, November 2017, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/wp-content/ uploads/2017/11/The\_Kremlins\_Trojan\_Horses\_2\_web\_1121.pdf.
- Andre Gerolymatos, Red Acropolis, Black Terror: The Greek Civil War and the Origins of the Soviet-American Rivalry (New York, Basic Books, 2004); Myrto Tsakatika & Costas Eleftheriou, "The Radical Left's Turn towards Civil Society in Greece: One Strategy, Two Paths," South European Society and Politics 18, no. 1. (2013): 81-99.
- John Sakkas and Nataliya Zhukova, "The Soviet Union, Turkey and the Cyprus Problem, 1967-1974," Les Cahiers Irice 1, no. 10 (2013): 123-135; and Eric Solsten, Cyprus: A Country Study (Washington, D.C.: Federal Research Division, Library of Congress, 1993).
- Samuel J. Hirst and Onur Isci, "Smokestacks and Pipelines: Russian-Turkish Relations and the Persistence of Economic Development." Diplomatic History 44, no. 5 (2020): 834–859.
- Joanna Pritchett, "Who Suffers Most From Russian Tourism Sanctions Against Turkey?," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, May 10, 2021, https://carnegieendowment.org/2021/05/10/whosuffers-most-from-russian-tourism-sanctions-against-turkey-pub-84495.
- 6 Republic of Turkey Energy Market Authority Regulatory Authority (EPDK), "Home," EPDK, 2018, https://www.epdk.gov.tr/Home/En.
- Eylem Yilmaz Ulu, and Omer Altan Dombayci, "Wind Energy in Turkey: Potential and Development," Eurasia Proceedings of Science, Technology, Engineering & Mathematics (EPSTEM) 4 (2018): 132-136; and Ankara Solar, "Home," Ankara Solar, http://www.ankarasolar.com.tr/en/; Republic of Turkey Ministry of Energy and Natural Resources, "Solar," Republic of Turkey Ministry of Energy and Natural Resources, https://enerji.gov.tr/bilgi-merkezi-enerji-gunes-en; Xinhua News Agency, "China-Turkey Solar Panels Firm Sees Export Success," Cyprus Mail, May 17, 2021, https://cyprus-mail.com/2021/05/17/chinaturkey-solar-panels-firm-sees-export-success/.
- TRT World Staff, "Turkey Aims to Double Its Solar Energy Capacity in 2021, Compared to 2020," TRT World, January 21, 2021, https://www.trtworld.com/turkey/turkey-aims-to-double-its-solarenergy-capacity-in-2021-compared-to-2020-43452.
- Akkuyu Nuclear Rosatom, "Akkuyu NPP Construction Project," Akkuyu Nuclear Rosatom, http://www akkunpp.com/index.php?lang=en; World Nuclear News Staff, "Akkuyu Construction to Be Completed... by 2026, Says Project CEO," World Nuclear News, February 10, 2021. https://www.world-nuclear-news .org/Articles/Akkuyu-fully-operational-by-2026,-says-project.
- Mustafa Aydın, "Türk Dış Politikası Kamuoyu Algıları Araştırması 2020 Sonuçları Açıklandı" [Turkish Foreign Policy Public Perceptions Survey 2020 Results Announced], Kadir Has University, June 17, 2020, https://www.khas.edu.tr/tr/haberler/turk-dis-politikasi-kamuoyu-algilari-arastirmasi-2020-sonuclari-aciklandi; Ayla Ganioglu, "Turks Lose Trust in Russia, Warm to US," Al-Monitor, June 28, 2020, https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2020/06/turkey-turks-trust-less-in-russia-more-in-united-states. html; Jacob Poushter, "The Turkish People Don't Look Favorably Upon the U.S., or Any Other Country, Really," Pew Research Center, October 31, 2014, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2014/10/31/ the-turkish-people-dont-look-favorably-upon-the-u-s-or-any-other-country-really/.
- Ragip Soylu, "US Offers 'Alternatives' to Lift S-400 Sanctions on Turkey," Middle East Eye, May 28, 2021, https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/us-offers-alternatives-lift-s-400-sanctions-against-turkey.
- 12 Moscow Times Staff, "Turkey to Send Home Russian S-400 Missile System Experts in Signal to U.S. Reports," Moscow Times, June 3, 2021, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2021/06/02/turkey-to-sendhome-russian-s-400-missile-system-experts-in-signal-to-us-reports-a74078.

- Dimitar Bechev, "Turkey's Tightrope Between Russia and the United States," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 14, 2021, https://carnegie.ru/commentary/84317.
- 14 Sean Mathews, "Ukraine Turns to Turkey as Russia Threatens Full-Scale War," Al Jazeera, April 11, 2021, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/4/11/russia-talks-of-full-scale-war-with-ukraine-kiev-turns-to-turkey; Damien Sharkov, "Ukraine and Turkey Launch Joint Naval Drill Amid Stand-Offs With Russia," Newsweek, August 3, 2016, https://www.newsweek.com/ukraine-and-turkey-launch-joint-naval-drill-amid-russia-stand-434806; Pritchett, "Who Suffers Most From Russian Tourism Sanctions Against Turkey?"
- 15 Frederic Wehrey, "This War is Out of Our Hands: The Internationalization of Libya's Post 2011 Conflicts from Proxies to Boots on the Ground," New America, September 2014, https://www.newamerica.org/international-security/reports/this-war-is-out-of-our-hands/.
- Guney Yildiz, "Will Turkey Undergo Another Strategic Shift in Syria?" Italian Institute for International Political Studies, May 27, 2021, https://www.ispionline.it/en/pubblicazione/will-turkey-undergo-another-strategic-shift-syria-30520.
- 17 Sebastien Roblin, "Turkish Drones and Artillery Are Devastating Assad's Forces In Idlib Province-Here's Why," *Forbes*, March 2, 2020, https://www.forbes.com/sites/sebastienroblin/2020/03/02/idlib-onslaught-turkish-drones-artillery-and-f-16s-just-destroyed-over-100-armored-vehicles-in-syria-and-downed-two-jets/.
- 18 James Gerstenzang and Richard Boudreaux, "Clinton Says U.S. Regrets Aid to Junta in Cold War," Los Angeles Times, November 21, 1999, https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1999-nov-21-mn-35991-story.html.
- 19 Gazprom Export, "Greece," Gazprom Export, http://www.gazpromexport.ru/en/partners/greece/.
- Reuters Staff, "UPDATE 4-Bulgaria Likely to Abandon Trans-Balkan Oil Pipeline," Reuters, June 11, 2010, https://www.reuters.com/article/idUKLDE65A13F20100611?edition-redirect=uk.
- Judy Dempsey, "Europe's Energy Strategy and South Stream's Demise," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, December 4, 2014, https://carnegieeurope.eu/strategiceurope/57386.
- Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC), "Russia/Greece," OEC, https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateral-country/rus/partner/grc; World Integrated Trade Solution (WITS), "Greece Product Imports from Russian Federation in US\$ Thousand 2014-2018," World Bank, https://wits.worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/Country/GRC/StartYear/2014/EndYear/2018/TradeFlow/Import/Indicator/MPRT-TRD-VL/Partner/RUS/Product/All-Groups.
- 23 Constantinos Filis, "Orthodox Myths: Greece's Pragmatic Approach Towards Russia," European Council of Foreign Relations, October 29, 2018, https://ecfr.eu/article/commentary\_orthodox\_myths\_greeces\_pragmatic\_approach\_towards\_russia/.
- Antonia Dimou, "Greece and Egypt: Game Changers in the East Mediterranean's Energy Geopolitics," Modern Diplomacy, March 28, 2021, https://moderndiplomacy.eu/2021/03/28/greece-and-egypt-game-changers-in-the-east-mediterraneans-energy-geopolitics/; Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC), "Greece/Iraq," OEC, https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateral-country/grc/partner/irq
- 25 Ioannis Michaletos, "Greek Military Acquisitions on the Rise," World Security Network, May 19, 2008, https://www.worldsecuritynetwork.com/Europe/ioannis-michaletos-1/Greek-Military-Acquisitions-on-the-Rise.
- 26 Greek City Times Staff, "Greece Sells 101 Soviet-Made BMP-1 Armoured Infantry Combat Vehicles to Egypt," Greek City Times, August 18, 2020, https://greekcitytimes.com/2020/08/18/greece-sells-101-soviet-made-bmp-1-armoured-infantry-combat-vehicles-to-egypt/.
- 27 Defense World Staff, "Greece Tested Russian S-300 Air Defence System During NATO Drill," Defense World, November 30, 2020, https://www.defenseworld.net/news/28426/Greece\_tested\_Russian\_S\_ 300\_Air\_Defence\_\_System\_During\_NATO\_Drill#.YLe-b5NKiTd.

- 28 AMN News Desk, "Greece Tested Russian-Made S-300 in Front of NATO Forces: Media," AMN News, November 30, 2020, https://www.almasdarnews.com/article/greece-tested-russian-made-s-300-in-frontof-nato-forces-media/.
- Ahto Lobjakas and Martin Mölder, "EU-Russia Watch 2012," University of Tartu, Centre for EU-Russia Studies, 2012, https://web.archive.org/web/20150107210114/http:/ceurus.ut.ee/wp-content/uploads/ 2011/06/EU-Russia-watch\_1-20121.pdf.
- 30 Reuters Staff, "Greece in Talks With Russia to Buy Missiles for S-300 Systems: RIA," Reuters, April 15, 2015, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-nuclear-greece-missiles-idUSKBN0N62A720150415; Proto Thema News Staff, "Kammenos Says Greece to Co-produce Kalashnikov Rifles With Russia," Proto Thema, May 31, 2016, https://en.protothema.gr/kammenos-says-greece-to-co-producekalashnikov-rifles-with-russia/.
- 31 Lobjakas and Mölder, "EU-Russia Watch 2012."
- 32 Luke Hurst, "Grave' Repercussions If Greece Turns to Russia," Newsweek, October 2, 2015, https:// www.newsweek.com/grave-repercussions-nato-if-greece-turn-russia-305941.
- 33 Helena Smith, "Alexis Tsipras Calls Western Sanctions Against Russia 'Road to Nowhere'," Guardian, March 31, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/mar/31/alexis-tsipras-greece-russia-relations.
- Lobjakas and Mölder, "EU-Russia Watch 2012"; Harry Papachristou, "Gazprom Drives Hard Bargain as Sole Major Bidder for DEPA," Ekathimerini, May 21, 2013, https://www.ekathimerini.com/ economy/151373/gazprom-drives-hard-bargain-as-sole-major-bidder-for-depa/; RT Staff, "Privatisation of Greek Gas Company DEPA Fails," RT, June 10, 2013, https://www.rt.com/business/greece-depaprivatisation-gazprom-473/.
- 35 Graeme Wearden and Julia Kollewe, "Greek Referendum: No Campaign Storms to Victory With 61.31% of the Vote - as it Happened," Guardian, July 5, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/business/ live/2015/jul/05/greeces-eurozone-future-in-the-balance-as-referendum-gets-under-way--eu-euro-bailout-
- 36 Phillip Inman and Jennifer Rankin, "Tsipras Faces Clash With Syriza Radicals Opposed to Eurozone Bailout for Greece," Guardian, July 13, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/business/2015/jul/13/ athens-and-eurozone-agree-bailout-deal-for-greece.
- Ekathimerini Staff, "Expected Gazprom Bid for DEPA Fails to Transpire Though Azeris Confirm Interest in DESFA," Ekathimerini, June 10, 2013, https://www.ekathimerini.com/news/133310/expectedgazprom-bid-for-depa-fails-to-transpire-though-azeris-confirm-interest-in-desfa/.
- Smith, "Alexis Tsipras Calls Western Sanctions Against Russia 'Road to Nowhere'."
- 39 Alexander Baunov, "Putin and the Greeks: The Limits of Orthodox Diplomacy," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 6, 2016, https://carnegie.ru/commentary/63729.
- Paul Stronski and Annie Himes, "Russia's Game in the Balkans," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, February 6, 2019, https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/02/06/russia-s-game-in-balkanspub-78235; Zeit Online Staff, "Caught in the Web of the Russian Ideologues," Zeit Online, https:// www.zeit.de/politik/ausland/2015-02/russia-greece-connection-alexander-dugin-konstantinmalofeev-panos-kammeno/seite-3.
- 41 Philip Chrysopoulos, "PAOK Owner's Ties to Greek Government Fray," Greek Reporter, March 13, 2018, https://greekreporter.com/2018/03/13/paok-owners-ties-to-greek-government-fray/; Griff Witte, "For Trump Adviser at Center of Russia Probe, a Rapid Rise and Dramatic Fall in His Ancestral Land," Washington Post, December 10, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/for-trumpadviser-at-center-of-russia-probe-a-rapid-rise-and-dramatic-fall-in-his-ancestral-land/2017/12/10/ 91bb696a-d390-11e7-9ad9-ca0619edfa05\_story.html?utm\_term=.90333815790a.

- Maria Margaronis, "Fear and Loathing in Athens: The Rise of Golden Dawn and the Far Right," *Guardian*, October 26, 2012, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/oct/26/golden-dawn-greece-far-right; Polyakova, et al., "The Kremlin's Trojan Horses 2.0"; Helena Smith, "After Murder, Defections and Poll Defeat: The Sun Sets on Greece's Golden Dawn," *Guardian*, September 21, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/sep/21/greece-sun-has-set-on-far-right-golden-dawn-murder-defections.
- TO BHMA Team, "Editorial: The Heavy Price of the Prespa Agreement," *TO BHMA*, January 29, 2019, https://www.tovima.gr/2019/01/29/international/editorial-the-heavy-price-of-the-prespa-agreement/; Augustine Zenakos, "Golden Dawn Is Defeated: The Damage to Democracy Is Harder to Repair," Open Democracy, October 8, 2020, https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/can-europe-make-it/golden-dawn-defeated-damage-democracy-harder-repair/; Forbes Staff, "#1833 Ivan Savvidis," *Forbes*, https://www.forbes.com/profile/ivan-savvidis/?sh=14f52df72b1f; Stronski and Himes, "Russia's Game in the Balkans."
- Constantinos Filis, "Orthodox Myths: Greece's Pragmatic Approach Towards Russia," European Council of Foreign Relations, October 29, 2018, https://ecfr.eu/article/commentary\_orthodox\_myths\_greeces\_pragmatic\_approach\_towards\_russia/; Helena Smith, "Greece Accuses Russia of Bribery and Meddling in Its Affairs," *Guardian*, August 11, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/aug/11/greece-accuses-russia-bribery-meddling-macedonia-deal.
- Helena Smith, "Greek Government in Crisis Over Macedonia Name Deal," *Guardian*, January 13, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jan/13/greek-defence-minister-quits-over-macedonia-name-deal-panos-kammenos.
- 46 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, "Briefing by Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Maria Zakharova, Moscow, July 18, 2018," Russian MFA, July 18, 2018, https://www.mid.ru/en/press\_service/ spokesman/briefings/-/asset\_publisher/D2wHaWMCU6Od/content/id/3299553#31.
- 47 Greek City Times Staff, "Greece Ratifies Major Military Expansion With US," Greek City Times, January 31, 2020, https://greekcitytimes.com/2020/01/31/greece-ratifies-major-military-expansion-with-us/.
- Dimitar Bechev, "Greece is Getting Good at Geopolitics," *Foreign Policy*, July 25, 2019, https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/07/25/greece-is-getting-good-at-geopolitics/.
- BBC News Staff, "Golden Dawn's Pappas on the run as colleagues start jail terms," BBC News, October 23, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-54657540; CBS News Staff, "Greek Far-Right Party Golden Dawn Ruled a Criminal Organization, Supporter Convicted of Murder," CBS News, October 7, 2020, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/golden-dawn-greek-neo-nazi-party-criminal-organization-murder/; Mitchell A. Orenstein, "Putin's Western Allies," *Foreign Affairs*, March 25, 2014, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/russia-fsu/2014-03-25/putins-western-allies.
- Tasos Kokkinidis, "US Calls on Cyprus to Halt Visits of Russian Navy Vessels," Greek Reporter, May 2, 2020, https://greekreporter.com/2020/05/02/us-calls-on-cyprus-to-halt-visits-of-russian-navy-vessels/.
- 51 Elias Hazou, "Beefing Up the Army," *Cyprus Mail*, February 16, 2020, https://cyprus-mail. com/2020/02/16/beefing-up-the-army/; Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI), "Arms Trade Database," SIPRI, https://armstrade.sipri.org/armstrade/html/export\_values.php.
- 52 Kokkinidis, "US Calls on Cyprus to Halt Visits of Russian Navy Vessels"; TASS Staff, "Russian Navy corvette calls at Cyprus in long-distance deployment," TASS, April 2, 2021, https://tass.com/defense/1273569.
- James Kleinfeld and Al Jazeera Investigative Unit, "Cyprus's Dirty Secrets," Al Jazeera, August 26, 2020, https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2020/8/26/cypruss-dirty-secrets; Rajorshi Roy, "Russia and the Geo-politics of Cyprus Bailout," Manohar Parrikar Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses, June 14, 2013, https://idsa.in/backgrounder/RussiaandtheGeopoliticsofCyprusBailout; SBER. "SIB (Cyprus) Limited." SBER. http://www.sib.com.cy.

- Reuters Staff, "Big Russian Money Out of Cyprus; Crisis Endangers Flows," Reuters, March 22, 2013, https://www.reuters.com/article/cyprus-russia-money/big-russian-money-out-of-cyprus-crisis-endangers-flows-idUSL6N0CE44I20130322.
- Bank of Russia, "External Sector Statistics," Bank of Russia, https://www.cbr.ru/eng/statistics/macro\_itm/svs/.
- Matei Rosca, "Activist Financier Targets Cyprus Over Russian Dirty Cash," *Politico*, July 26, 2019, https://www.politico.eu/article/bill-browder-cyprus-accused-of-abetting-russian-money-laundering/.
- Ben Aris, "Which Country Is the Biggest FDI Investor Into Russia? It's Cyprus . . . Not.", BNE Intellinews, August 9, 2019. https://www.intellinews.com/which-country-is-the-biggest-fdi-investor-intorussia-it-s-cyprus-not-165554/.
- Nathaniel Reynolds, "As Putin's Regime Stifles the State, the Pandemic Shows the Cost," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 8, 2020, https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/06/08/as-putins-regime-stifles-state-pandemic-shows-cost-pub-82013.
- 59 Emily Young, "Russian Money in Cyprus: Why Is There so Much?" BBC News, March 18, 2013, https://www.bbc.com/news/business-21831943.
- 60 Holly Ellyatt, "That Was Quick! Cyprus Exits Bailout With Cash to Spare," CNBC, March 8, 2016, https://www.cnbc.com/2016/03/08/that-was-quick-cyprus-exits-bailout-with-cash-to-spare.html; VOA News Staff. "Cyprus: Bailout Terms 'Painful' but Necessary," VOA, March 25, 2013, https://www.voanews.com/europe/cyprus-bailout-terms-painful-necessary.
- 61 RFE/RL Staff, "Cyprus Confirms Russia To Extend Loan Terms," RFE/RL, May 10, 2013, https://www.rferl.org/a/cyprus-russia-loan-extension/24981989.html.
- 62 Andrew E. Kramer, "Protecting Their Own, Russians Offer an Alternative to the Cypriot Bank Tax," *New York Times*, March 19, 2013, https://www.nytimes.com/2013/03/20/business/global/protecting-their-own-russians-offer-an-alternative-to-the-cypriot-bank-tax.html.
- 63 Michael Peel, "Moscow on the Med: Cyprus and its Russians," *Financial Times*, May 15, 2020, https://www.ft.com/content/67918012-9403-11ea-abcd-371e24b679ed.
- 64 Peel, "Moscow on the Med: Cyprus and its Russians."
- 65 Cyprus Daily News Staff, "Agents of Influence," Cyprus Daily News, September 25, 2019, https://cyprus-daily.news/agents-of-influence/.
- BBC News Staff, "Cyprus Strips 'Golden' Passports From 26 Investors," BBC, November 7, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-50331697; Isabella Kwai, "Cyprus Ends 'Golden Passport', Program After Corruption Accusations," *New York Times*, October 15, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/15/world/europe/cyprus-golden-passports-corruption.html#:~:text=Cyprus%20Ends%20%E2%80%98Golden%20Passport%E2%80%99%20Program%20After%20Corruption%20Accusations,Accusations.%20https%3A%2F%2Fwww.nytimes.com%2F2020%2F10%2F15%2Fworld%2Feurope%2Fcyprus-golden-passports-corruption.html.%20Advertisement.%20Continue%20reading%20the%20main%20story.
- 67 Menelaos Hadjicostis, "F35-B Fighters Land in UK's Cyprus Base for Training, Tests," Federal News Network, May 21, 2019, https://federalnewsnetwork.com/world-news/2019/05/f35-b-fighters-land-in-uks-cyprus-base-for-training-tests/; Royal Air Force. "RAF Akrotiri." RAF. https://www.raf.mod.uk/our-organisation/stations/raf-akrotiri/.
- Jessica Bateman, "Greek Election: Why Young Voters Are Turning Conservative," BBC, July 1, 2019 https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-48798764.

- 69 "In a First, Greek Church Recognizes Orthodox Church of Ukraine," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, October 12, 2019, https://www.rferl.org/a/in-a-first-greek-church-recognizes-orthodox-church-of-ukraine/30213458.html; "Patriarch Kirill Stopped Mentioning Head of Greek Church During Religious Services," Interfax, November 3, 2019, http://www.interfax-religion.com/?act=news&div=15343.
- "Cyprus Orthodox Church Backs Ukrainian Church's Independence," ABC News, November 25, 2020, https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/cyprus-orthodox-church-backs-ukrainian-churchs-independence-74399252; Menalaos Hadjicostas, "Cypriot to Russian Church: Keep Out of Breakaway North," ABC News, September 6, 2019 https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/cypriot-russian-church-breakaway-north-65433492.
- Valerie Insinna, "Turkey's removal from F-35 program to cause hike in engine prices" Defense News, April 24, 2021. https://www.defensenews.com/air/2021/04/23/turkeys-removal-from-f-35-program-to-cause-hike-in-engine-price/.

